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1.
General Introductions.  

Participants introduced themselves.
2.
Review of the Minutes of the January 25th, 2005 Meeting
Michael Farrell, MWCOG
Minutes were approved.  

3.
Bicycle Accommodation Options for the Mid-County Connector
Wesley Mitchell, ICC Project Manager, MDOT
Wesley Mitchell is here in response to a request from the subcommittee.  The subcommittee is interested from a technical and a planning point of view in hearing about the bicycle accommodations being considered for the ICC.

The ICC is an 18-mile corridor.  Past proposals, such as the one in 1997, have included a continuous bicycle facility in the right-of-way.  MDOT is currently considering two corridors, a northern and southern.  To maintain a continuous trail through the major interchanges grade-separated ramps would be needed, which would be expensive.  To reduce environmental impacts and cost, a number of modifications have been made to the 1997 plan, such as reducing the median width from 72 feet to as little as 36,  to reduce the overall impact of the road.  MDOT is trying to reduce the impact of the road on communities, stream valleys, and wetlands.  In 1997 the plan included separate transit access, which had a major cost and right of way effects, especially at interchanges.  Instead of a separate transit lane, the current plan calls for using variable tolls to maintain free-flowing traffic under normal rush hour conditions, permitting transit vehicles to share the normal travel lanes and remain on schedule.  Another issue is run-off from impervious surfaces.  The new plan calls for linear treatment of stormwater runoff.  In the larger stream valleys, to reduce impacts with the flood plain and wetlands, the bridges have been made longer. 
The bike path adds to the runoff and to the cost of the project.  The bicycle facility is not being eliminated, but it is being reduced, with detours on-road and onto other existing and planned trails will be used, in consultation with Park and Planning.  Connectivity with existing trails is being considered.  The majority of the 18-mile corridor will have a multi-use path in the right of way.   The ICC trail segments will fill voids in the existing Montgomery County trails plan.
MDOT is moving towards selecting a preferred alternative, which will include a preferred alternative for the bike path.

Christy Huddle asked how the toll would prevent congestion.  The toll will vary by time of day, but not continuously as in San Diego.  The tolls will be set at a level to minimize recurring congestion at peak hours, and will be re-evaluated periodically based on traffic and congestion levels.  John Wetmore asked about the cross-section through the sensitive areas, and suggested that lane widths be reduced to 11 feet, and the shoulder be narrowed to nine.  Wesley Mitchell replied that given the amount of traffic on this facility, and the projected truck volume, that MDOT was not comfortable with narrower lanes and shoulders.  John Wetmore suggested a narrower median.  Wesley Mitchell replied that a narrower median would require jersey barriers, which would have a visual impact and reduce visibility around curves.  The wider median is also needed in many areas for storage of stormwater.  Another person suggested putting a bike path in the clear zone outside the shoulder.  Wesley Mitchell replied that due to topography, the clear zone was not so consistent that one could count on being able to place a bike path there.  
The detours will increase the cyclist mileage from 18 miles to 21 for the entire corridor.  Some of the detours involve moving cyclists through signalized intersections.  Christy Huddle asked if there was a risk study based on the additional number of cyclists who would be moving through those intersections with the ICC.
Due to sloping topography, any increase to the top of the facility may have greater impacts on the width of the facility than the path width itself.  If the bottom slope is steeper than the top slope, the width at the bottom of the structure can be twice that at the top.  Wesley Mitchell drew an illustration of the effect.  

Stormwater is being stored either at the edge of the roadway, in the median, or in both, depending on the location.  John Wetmore suggested that if stormwater is being stored underground, it would be possible to put a bike path on top.  
MDOT is trying to reduce both cost and footprint of the ICC, and removing the bike path in sensitive areas, where reasonable detours are available, is one of the methods being used.  The overall cost of the bike path is less than five percent of the project cost.  Wider bridges and increased stormwater mitigation are the major components of the cost of the bike trail.  Paving the trail is left out of the budget because there is still coordination work left to be done in terms of connecting the trail with other trails and roads.  

The ICC project will not pay for the improvement of the detours, some of which are planned, not existing trails or on-road routes.  
Jim Sebastian asked what kind of responses have been received thus far.  3500 comments were received during the comment period, 500 of which concerned the bicycle trail.           
4.
Replacement Options for the WMATA Rack III Bicycle Racks

Robb Zbierski, Saris Cycling Group, Madison WI
Robb Zbierski presented on rack types available through Saris Cycling, particularly the bike bank rack.  The WMATA Rack III racks are in need of replacement, and the company that manufactured them is no longer in business.  The bike bank locks both wheels and the frame.  It can accept a U-lock, and some models offer a storage box in which the cyclist can place helmet, gloves, etc.  The storage box is water-resistant.  Anyone can use the bike bank; there is no need to manage rentals.  Bike bank racks are about 1/3 to ¼ the cost of a locker.  For a double bike bank rack, which accommodates two bicycles, the cost starts at $500 and goes down for larger volume.  The bike bank has never had a successful theft of a bicycle.  
Jim Sebastian asked if there was a problem with bicycle types not fitting this rack.  The bike bank pins are spaced more widely than the Rack III, and will fit more bicycle types.   Thousands of them have been installed, mostly in the Midwest and in Austin, Texas. 

The bike bank rack has the same rust treatment as the underside of an automobile, plus a polyester finish, so it is extremely weather-resistant.  One lock locks both the rack and the storage box.  Brochures were distributed.  
The bike bank has been on the market since 1991.  The arm of the rack moves, and it can be damaged by a determined vandal.  Jim Sebastian noted that moving parts are a maintenance concern.  The Rack III’s wore out in part due to the fact that they had moving parts.  The bike bank has two moving parts.
Jim Sebastian asked what the maintenance experience had been.  Robb Zbierski replied that there had been some problems with vandalism at an unstaffed park and ride.  The bike bank is most suitable for transit stations, for the use of commuters who want a higher level of security than an inverted U rack provides.   
Saris Cycling still sells a lot of “dishrack” racks, their cheapest rack.  The dishrack is noted for bending wheels.

Michael Jackson asked how well bicycles without kick-stands stay upright.  Robb Zbierski replied that it wasn’t an issue; the bicycle is held in such a way that it is virtually impossible to knock over. 
· Robb Zbierski will provide a list of customers who can be used as references
5. 
Status Report on the Regional Bicycle and Pedestrian Project Database

Michael Farrell, MWCOG
We have been working on this, episodically, since 1998, and we would like to make a push this year to get a plan finished.  It consists of a project list and some text.  
At the last meeting there was a request that the database be distributed in an organized fashion.  Michael Farrell distributed copies of a project list drawn from the bicycle and pedestrian project database, and a sample project entry.  In order to fit on the page, the project list includes only project name, limits, agency project ID, jurisdiction, State, lead agency and secondary agency.  The actual database includes considerably more information.  Michael Farrell requested that the member agencies give him any projects that they want included in the regional plan, with the exception of signed shared roadways and individual sidewalk projects, though area sidewalk programs and streetscape programs should be included.  The list is not completely accurate, since some of the entries are guesses based on other information provided, so representatives of member jurisdictions should review their projects and make sure the information is accurate.  
Andrew Meese asked how very small projects could be incorporated in the plan.  Could they be incorporated into global projects, such as a County-wide sidewalk project?  Jim Sebastian suggested that we look putting such projects into a global, county-wide or city-wide sidewalk or bike lane project.  Even if such a global project doesn’t already exist, it could be created for the purposes of the bike plan by combining a number of small projects.  Mileage should be included. A more difficult problem is how to account for how bicycle or pedestrian projects are incorporated into a highway project.   Bicycle and pedestrian projects are not typically broken out of the costs of a larger project, which makes estimating total bicycle and pedestrian expenditures in the TIP difficult.  

Michael Farrell noted that this is a long-range plan, so it should incorporate all major bike/ped projects anticipated for the next thirty years.  Many of the projects in the database are expected to be included in a larger highway project.  For long-range planning purposes that does not pose a problem for estimating cost, since cost can be estimated by taking planned mileage of each facility type, and then applying an estimated cost per mile to derive a regional total.  

Andrew Meese requested that we get a definitive answer to whether we account for all the projected bicycle and pedestrian improvements in the plan.  We should think about how we want to be told about projects that are too small to matter, like small sidewalk improvements.  Jim Sebastian agreed that we should make the plan useful with respect to common questions that arise, such as how much will be spent.  Michael Jackson said that MDOT is able to capture much of its spending on bicycle and pedestrian projects, but does not separate the costs of building a sidewalk as part of a larger project. 
John Wetmore suggested that tracking percentages of expenditure bike/ped facilities is less useful than the mileage of facilities being built, the types of facilities being built, and what percentage of the roads have some type of facility for bicyclists and pedestrians. 
It is useful to have the State ID’s on the project list.  Michael Jackson suggested that a few more changes be made to the format and content of the list.  The exact facility type should be shown.  The secondary agency could be taken out.  Michael Farrell explained that often more than one agency was involved, and that the way much of the information was reported in the eTIP, VDOT was listed as the primary agency, though another agency is actually paying for the project.   Information on project type is listed in the database.  Trails are either on an existing roadway, or on an independent route.  Only so much information will fit on 8.5’ X 11’.  It is possible to produce several reports with different types of information.   Michael Jackson asked if the projects could be numbered.  That could be done, but it could become complicated since if projects are deleted, all the rest of the project numbers change.  It would be a line number, for reference, rather than a fixed project number.   A cost column would be useful, even if the cost is not yet available for all the projects.  Jim Sebastian agreed.  There is a complete date line on the database, which shows the estimated year of completion.  The title should be changed to estimated date of completion.  Status shows “partially funded”, “fully funded”, or “under construction”.  Status at the agencies is often more specific, such as “pre-scoping”, etc.  Michael Farrell noted that it would make the information more complicated to provide.  However, some of the projects come off of the eTIP, which would have that information.  Michael Farrell promised to explore the issue further.  
Gerald Miller suggested having a layered list, with one set of projects being present in the TIP, and subject to fiscal constraint, while another layer of projects could consist of everything in the long-range plans, without a fiscal constraint.  We also need to map at least some of these projects.  Jim Sebastian suggested that the database could be put in the plan, with an indication of whether or not the project is funded.  Andrew Meese suggested that we should understand first the breadth of information we have, then decide what portions of it would be most effective to go to the Board.  John Swanson suggested that as part of the Constrained Long Range Plan it would be helpful to have a bicycle and pedestrian element.  The TIP projects indicate whether or not bicycle and pedestrian projects are included.  Jim Sebastian suggested that we put out a layered plan, including projects funded in the TIP, projects in the CLRP, and projects in the database.  Michael Farrell liked the idea.  A constrained bike plan would not reflect what is actually likely to occur, since bike/ped projects tend to be smaller, and get added later than other projects, so we need an unconstrained list.

Jim Sebastian and Eric Gilliland suggested that more time and resources be devoted at COG to bicycle and pedestrian planning, which is currently only $60,000, or a half-time position.  Andrew Meese suggested that the committee have a special meeting on the plan in April.  We can bring more resources to the table if the members can do the same.  Once we get the information we can figure out how to decorate the cake.  The Board earlier this year hinted at unhappiness at not having a plan.  We should stop most of the other work this committee does and get this done.  Michael Farrell and Jim Sebastian had discussed having such a meeting on April 19th.  Michael Farrell will put out a draft on the web site by April 1st which can serve as the starting point for discussion.  The meeting will take place in Room 2 at 1 p.m. on the first floor at the COG office on 777 North Capitol Street NE.  Andrew Meese issued a caution about hiring additional staff, since hiring full-time staff is a long-term commitment.  It is usually more prudent to hire a consultant to meet short-term needs. 
· New draft written materials for the bike/ped plan will be posted on the COG web site by April 1st.
· Michael Farrell will work with agency representatives to ensure that their project entries are accurate.

· A line number will be added to the database and/or future reports

· Agencies will be asked to consolidate sidewalk projects into global improvement projects.

· Actual project cost will be listed where available; where not facility type and mileage will be used to estimate probable cost. 
· Michael Farrell will investigate whether the “status” column can be made more detailed.

· Michael Farrell will produce a layered set of lists, including bicycle and pedestrian projects included in the TIP, bicycle and pedestrian projects in the CLRP, and the global database of projects.   

6. Street Smart – Funding and Consultant Selection
Michael Farrell, MWCOG
Design House has been selected as the consultant.  
We are collecting the last of our funds and agreements from the contributing jurisdictions.  When that has been done, we can sign the contract with Design House and proceed.

Ron Kirby will be presenting to the TPB on a suggested level of funding for the 2006 Street Smart program.  We developed a table of suggested contributions based on a five cent per capita level, which is what Arlington County and Fairfax County are currently contributing.  
TPB will be shown the contribution table this month as an information item.  

At its March meeting the TPB Technical Committee had a number of questions regarding pedestrian safety and effectiveness of the Street Smart program.  We will return to the TPB Technical Committee in April with further information, and will present the proposed contribution table to the TPB in April as an action item.  The TPB will then send a letter to its member jurisdictions suggesting that they provide funds for the 2006 campaign.  
Eric Gillilland suggested that future memos relating to the Street Smart program mention bicycles consistently.    Christy Huddle said that it was unlikely that Montgomery County would fund Street Smart at the $50,000 level.  She suggested that we look into getting private sector sponsorship, for 2006.  Right now we get free media, but not cash sponsorship.  Andy Meese seconded the idea of seeking sponsorship in cooperation with the consultant, but noted that some our government money might carry some restrictions.   

We do not currently have a contract with Design House, but we are likely to recycle most of the existing materials.  The committee will have some input into that, but cost and message continuity argues for leveraging the existing materials as much as possible.   We might re-think the message “Watch out for Bicyclists”.   Michael Farrell will meet with Design House soon, but people who are interested in having input into the program should attend future meetings of the work group.  No meetings are scheduled yet.  
A member suggested that we target pedestrians more often.  Pedestrians are often killed not at the crosswalk.  We have materials for both, but feedback from the consultant is that it is tougher to get at the pedestrian.  We can get to drivers while they are driving through drive-time radio.  We know drivers are hearing our message.  Michael invited anyone with ideas to contribute to come to future planning meetings, which will be announced soon.  
· In April TPB Tech will be provided with further information on Pedestrian Safety in the Washington region, and the TPB will be briefed on a table of suggested local contributions, and asked to formally request funding for the 2006 Street Smart program from its member jurisdictions.  

· As soon as a contract is signed with Design House for the 2005 Street Smart campaign, an advisory group meeting will be announced.  

8. Bike to Work Day, May 20th
Michael Farrell, MWCOG

Michael Farrell announced Bike to Work Day, to take place May 20th.  On April 20th the TPB will sign the Bike to Work Day 2005 proclamation.  Eric Gillilland noted that budget and sponsorship was a problem.  We have more participants but less money than in past years, making it difficult to provide free t-shirts as in past years.  The event has grown to 18 events around the region, often set up by Employee Transportation Demand Managers, who gain knowledge of bicycle commuting, how to make a workplace more bicycle-friendly, etc.  

Michael Jackson gave an update on the bike parking work group.  Another meeting of the working group will be set up fairly soon, and he would like to give a more extensive briefing on the work group’s activities at the next meeting of the bike/ped subcommittee.      
Adjourned.
